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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 22, 2020 

 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIR ALICIA NOVI, called the Public Hearing and Regular Meeting 

of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 o’clock, 

p.m. via WebEx teleconference, with the following members 

participating: 

 Erica Byrne, Theodore Cabata, Joseph LaPorte & Steven Walowski   

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Staff: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

   Robert Phillips, Director of Planning & Community  

  Development         

   Paul Bedard, Assistant Town Attorney 

      

 Absent: Alternates:   Ryan Rogers, Anthony Mazzarella, III, &  

        Mike Scavetta 

  

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

ALICIA NOVI, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Ms. Byrne seconded.  Motion passed on a 

majority voice vote with Mr. Cabata stating he abstained because he 

missed most of the meeting. 

 Mr. LaPorte stated he read the Minutes and voted to approve, but 

he was not at the meeting. 

   

 Mr. Cabata explained the procedure of the meeting.  Should your 

appeal be approved after presentation, file it with the Town Clerk’s 

Office as soon as you receive formal approval by mail. 
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 Paperwork needs to be filed before you start any work. 

 You have one year to begin your project. 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals is a supermajority vote board.  You 

will need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 All public hearings held this evening will be voted on tonight.  

As stated earlier, you will need a supermajority of four to one to 

approve your appeal. 

 Everyone is invited to stay for the regular meeting to hear the 

decision on the presented appeals. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6464A, application of Rachel A. Mayo for a 31.4’ 

front yard setback variance, 5.6’ side yard setback variance, lot 

coverage variance of 1.3%, 4.9’ rear yard setback variance, 4.9’ 

accessory structure setback variance for shed under Sections 2-

01.A.A.1, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 27 Beecher Street, 

property of Odalys R. Padron in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  I will go ahead and ask Dave to seat Joe in my 

spot as Chair for the first appeal. 

 

JOSEPH LAPORTE assuming the Chair: 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant address the board, please. 

 MS. MAYO:  Good evening, everybody. Rachel Mayo.  I am the 

agent for the owner, Odalys Padron. 

 We were before your board on the July 14th meeting where we had 

proposed a two-car garage with a storage area.  We heard your concerns 

about the scale of the structure.  We went back to the drawing board 

with our architect and are coming back to you tonight with a single 

car garage with a lean-to carport which has considerably reduced the 

amount of the lot coverage from 4 percent down to 1.3 percent. 

 We’ve also been able to pull back the carport posts further away 

from the side property line.  We would be about 5.8’from the side yard 

versus the 6.2 that we had originally proposed. 

 We are still keeping the back line at 4.9’ in the rear yard, 

pulling everything forward, keeping that less nonconforming, as well. 

 The single car detached structure with the workshop, the overall 

footprint we’ve even reduced that to what is here today. 
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 What we’ve submitted for you, I think we sent in some site photos 

that give you a really good idea of what the configuration of the 

existing garage looks like now. 

 We also sent in with our application a rendering that gives you 

basically a picture of the garage today and also a photo simulation of 

what the garage will look like. It is just a photo simulation, it’s --

- sorry.  Do you have a question? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I’m sorry.  Madam Chair, did you want to seat 

someone since we only have four members? 

 MS. NOVI:  Oh, I switched places with Joe. So, I am still 

on, I’m just not --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Oh, okay.  I just want to make sure that’s clear 

for the record.  You are not – 

 MS. NOVI:  I am not stepping down.  I am just not chairing -

-- I am not going to act as Chairperson for this appeal. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Right.  I just want to get that on the record. 

 ACTING CHAIR: I didn’t know we just had four members.  So, the 

applicant has --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: We’re all set.  So, it was just to have you 

assume Chair.  She is still seated. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Pardon me, Ms. Mayo. Go ahead. 

 MS. MAYO:  That’s okay.    So, essentially the rendering 

that we submitted to you with the depiction of what the single car and 

workshop area will look like with the varied profile lean-to carport. 

 So, I think this gives a better idea of how much we’ve been able 

to reduce the scale and the mass of the structure which we heard as 

your concerns about at the last meeting. 

 So, this is what we come before you tonight with. 

 ACTING CHAIR: What is the square footage now that you’ve 

reduced it. 

 MS. MAYO:  The existing square footage was right now as it 

stands is 437 and we’ve reduced it down to 428. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Four twenty-eight? 

 MS. MAYO:  Yup.   

 ACTING CHAIR: All right. Any other question from the board, 

please? 
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 MS. NOVI:  So, would this still need to have your driveway 

widened, or no? 

 MS. MAYO:  It will need to have the driveway widened up in 

the front.  Where you come in where the retaining wall is now, it 

would still --=- in order to be able to get into the carport safely, 

we will need to widen it up at that portion. 

 MS. NOVI:  Okay. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, it is still over the lot coverage percentage.  

I mean, have you considered just eliminating the carport?  With that 

you wouldn’t even need to be here if the carport was not there.  You 

wouldn’t need to be asking us for the variance. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Not only are you going to remove the carport, the 

shed that’s under the carport and you have a wood ramp there that’s 

removed, too? 

 MS. MAYO:  No, the wood ramp goes away when the shed is 

relocated. Because we had originally come before you for the two-car 

garage. That storage that we were going to gain would have allowed us 

to remove vinyl storage shed.  

 So, we figured since we were reducing the masses, we thought, you 

wanted us to do.  We thought we would come before you with this other 

layout that’s certainly more low profile and certainly I think more in 

keeping with the neighborhood.  We understood that you had the issue 

with the two-car garage because there really weren’t a lot of two car 

garages around the neighborhood. 

 The house across the street has a three-car garage with a lean-

to.  And, granted it is a larger lot, it is a single-family home. But 

it is a very large structure in the back of that property, as well. 

 We thought that this, what we were proposing was definitely more 

in keeping with the neighborhood and neighborhood around here.  

Neighborhoods on Water Street, Hill Street, you know. 

 MS. NOVI:  Have you talked to the neighbors on the side 

closest to the old school? 

 MS. MAYO:  The north side, that gentleman is the registered, 

it is a husband and a wife and they have a small child.  He works very 

late hours.  I’ve tried, we’ve tried for the past maybe four weeks to 

catch him. She is not the record owner.  I couldn’t speak to her and 

ask her to review the plans. 

 We met with the folks across the street.  
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 We met with the gentleman diagonally acr101oss the street.  As 

their property sits, their garage is 4’6” – 4.6’ away from the 

property line.  

 And, the three posts that we are proposing with no side wall, no 

solid wall, will be 4.2.  So, it is essentially a little bit --- 

pretty close. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I just want to make a comment.  The removal of 

the old shed or garage with it and replaced with a new garage would 

improve the neighborhood.  It would not be out of character with the 

neighborhood.  That’s just my opinion. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Can I clarify, Madam Chair, the shed is going to 

be placed under the carport.  Is that right, Ms. Mayo? 

 MS. MAYO:  Yes.  It is going to be also pulled back away 

from the property line. Right now, it sits on the property line at 

1.8’ away from the property line.  So, we are pulling everything in to 

5.1’ off the property line. 

 MS. BYRNE:  And, so is that --- is the movement of the shed 

to underneath part, a reduction of the lot coverage?  Is that included 

in that reduction of the lot coverage? 

 MS. MAYO:  Yes.  That is, what would have been the 14’ wide 

by 22’ long garage bay which is solidly enclosed with walls on all 

sides.  So, we certainly felt like, you know, the architect came out 

and met with us and we said what we can we do to reduce the scale. He 

basically took that off. We narrowed the opening so it went from what 

was 14’ down to 10’.  Just enough to fit the car under, enough for the 

storage, and certainly we fell definitely in response to what we heard 

you folks say last time when we were before you. 

 MS. NOVI:  I do know you’ve done a lot of improvement to 

retaining systems on that property to keep the integrity of it. 

 MS. MAYO:  We needed it. 

 MS. NOVI:  I think pulling it out --- that back where it 

becomes a hill to the people done below you is a good idea. 

 MS. MAYO:  Absolutely.    That retaining wall on that south 

property line essentially had sloped down on to the neighboring 

property. We removed it completely to get all of that debris and wall 

back on to the 27 Beecher Street property. 

 MR. WALOOWSKI: It is still --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I’m looking at – 

 MS. MAYO:  Excuse me? 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: I’m looking at this drawing here that was 

rendered by the architect.  It shows the garage and the carport, 

correct?  

 MS. MAYO:  Um-hum.  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Is that the same roofline as the current home? 

 MS. MAYO:  They’re actually both lower.  If you were to look 

at the front of the house, the peak of the house is higher than what 

the new garage will be.  And, the carport, lean-to, essentially 

follows the same roofline. 

 When you are looking at the house ---in 1930, when they built it, 

it was one peak.  At some point in the 50’s, they renovated it and 

opened up the side, the north side of the property.  It has kind of a 

lean-to roof.  So, you have the point, you come to the slope and it 

leans to, which is essentially the kitchen and the expanded part of 

the house.  So basically, it would follow the same roofline.  But 

lower. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I agree with Commissioner LaPorte that it is in 

harmony with the neighborhood. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Any other questions for the applicant? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  I just had a question for the applicant.  

It is not clear whether the garage will be attached to the house now.  

It in the rendering – 

 MS. NOVI:  It’s not. 

 MS. MAYO:  No.  In the rendering, I noticed after we sent 

that in it is deceiving. If you look at the --- if you look at the 

plan from Henry E. Cole, you see that there is clearly --- it is 

detached.   

 Because we pulled it 5’ forward, it gives us a narrow --- kind of 

a narrow walkway and then around the back of the house it is all dirt.  

It is not attached at all. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Okay. 

 MS. NOVI:  Okay. 

 ACTING CHAIR: Any other questions for the board? 

 (No response) 

 No questions? 

 Anyone in favor of this appeal?   Anyone in favor of this appeal? 
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 MS. MAYO:  I am! 

 (Chuckles) 

 ACTING CHAIR: Anybody in favor of this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone here opposing this appeal?    Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6465A,  application of Ken & Lori Aransky for a 

68.8 sq.ft. area variance for a projection, 5.4’ front yard setback 

variance for a new porch under Sections 7A-00, 11-05.1 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 85 Foley Drive, property of Kenneth J. & Lori M. 

Aransky in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

ALICIA NOVI, Resuming the Chair:  

 THE CHAIR:  Kenneth, do you want to go ahead and unmute 

yourself and state our name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Can you hear me now? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  We can hear you now. 

 MR. ARANSKY: Okay, 85 Foley Drive, Southington, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. ARANSKY: What I am asking for is --- you see, I drew up 

these little drawings on the computer.  That’s the only thing I had 

for software.   

 And, as you can see, today, I have a step that come out the first 

door which is 6’wide by 6.5’ deep.   And, what I was told, I would be 

allowed to put only an 11 by 6-and-a-half-foot addition.  Which would 

then leave 5’ space between the two.   And, I don’t think it would 

look appealing.  I don’t think it would be good for the neighborhood 

wise. 

 And, also there is a sidewalk that’s in front of the steps that I 

would be tearing out which is 9 and a half feet from the road.  I’d be 

pulling that back, too. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, I am looking at the drawings and I am 

a little confused.   Drawing 2 is what they told you would be within 

code and Drawing 1 is what you want? 

 MR. ARANSKY: I don’t know the numbers of the drawings.  I 

can’t see them.  But the one I want is the one deck versus the two. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Do we have any questions from the board 

for him? 

 MR. LAPORTE: I’ve got one question.  Is the --- are there 

steps going down or is that a ramp? 

 MR. ARANSKY: They’re steps. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay.  You prefer the one with the larger deck 

and it has the two doors, right? 
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 MR. ARANSKY: Yah.  I wasn’t really good at the drawings.  It 

was a little download program.   I was trying to make it look the best 

I could. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   I notice you are doing a lot of work.  

Are there still going to --- there are two doors in the front of the 

house.  Right? 

 MR. ARANSKY: That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Do we have any other questions from the 

board? 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Dave, a narrower porch would not be effective, 

would not work?  I mean --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It would – 

 MR. ARANSKY: When you saw narrower, how much narrower? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It would reduce the request certainly.  He can 

have 50 square feet of encroachment, okay?  For a front porch. And, he 

is over that.  He’s up to 68 square feet.  So, if he reduces the width 

of it, he likely wouldn’t need the variance, but I’m not sure what he 

had in mind for utilization of it that it would require the 6.5’. 

 THE CHAIR:  How much do (inaudible) in the front?  Three 

foot?  A variance? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Well, you can have --- 

 MR. ARANSKY: If you come out only 3 feet from the house?  Is 

that what you are saying? 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, no.  I’m just asking Dave if he knew how much 

you would have to cut off to make it be to code on the width. 

 MR. LAVALLE: Right now --- 

 MR. ARANSKY: You are going to have to take an awful lot. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Okay.  I have the floor. 

 MR. ARANSKY: Sorry. 

 MR.  LAVALLEE: It looks like if he cut it back maybe a foot and 

a half --- he can have up to a 50’ encroachment, but only 5’ 

projecting.  So right now, he is a little bit further back from the 

setback with the house itself.  So, he does have a little bit of room 

to play with there.  It is about 1.2’.   If he could reach that again 

--- I’ll do the calculations here. 

 How long did he say it was? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Twenty-two feet. 
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 (Pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Hold on one second. 

 (Pause) 

 Yah, he’d still be over if he took another foot and a half off.  

So, it’s getting him that it is such a long porch.  It eats up a lot 

of square footage with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   So, even if he broke it down to 5’, he’d 

still need a variance of some sort? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, because of the --- it’s roughly 66. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 MR. ARANSKY: See, today, right, my front step comes out 6 and 

a half feet already.  And, I believe I was told I would be able to pup 

up an 11 by 6 and a half of the other side.  

 If I did that, I would then be, I think, within zoning.   

 But then I have this 5’ space between the two and its kind of --- 

I think it would look kind of weird. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any other questions from the board for 

him? 

 MR. LAPORTE: How about the length?  Could you cut the length 

down?  It has to be – 

 MR. ARANSKY: I may be to take like a foot off or so.  

Otherwise it wouldn’t make it to the next door. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Actually, so what --- I may have missed it.  What 

is --- I know that it is 22’ long. What is the other dimension of the 

porch? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Six, 6.5. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Six point five feet. Thank you. 

 MR. ARANSKY: Which is where my steps come out to today.  And, 

then I have a sidewalk right in front of that we would be tearing up 

and pulling back. That would just be grass. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, Dave, I’m sorry.  The 68.8 feet variance 

requesting, you are taking a foot and a half off of it and it won’t 

get that number near 50.   It is 22 square feet that he’s pulling off 

the back, a foot, right? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah.  I want to make sure that the numbers are 

correct here. 

 So, it is actually, you know, it says 6.5, but he’s 41.2 to the 

actual house.  So, he has 1.2 feet to play with.  So, it’s 5.3.   So, 

again that would have to be reduced to like a 10’ wide porch instead 

of 22. 

 If he was counting --- I think he is counting his existing, 

right? 

 Mr. Aransky?  What is the length of the new one minus what you 

have there now? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Well, I would have both, right?  Because I have a 

set of steps from one door and the other set of steps from the other 

door.  So, I had the steps on the left which are already there and are 

6’ wide by 6 and a half feet deep.  

 And, then I guess I thought I was told that on the other door, I 

could up to 11’ by 6 and a half feet and that would be within zoning.  

Unless I misunderstood that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: As along as it wasn’t more than 50 square feet 

for any new building that’s there. 

 MR. ARANSKY: Yah.  As I said, even at the end of the day, if 

we took that down to 50 square feet, I would have this gap of 5 to 6 

feet between the two set of stairs.  I just don’t think it would look 

real appealing to the neighborhood. 

 I did get signatures from everybody in the neighborhood saying 

they were okay with it. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Well, you have the neighbors that are there now. 

What’s to say the neighbors will be there forever. 

 MR. ARANSKY: Well, I guess most of them have been here 

forever, right now. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, you never know how long you are going to 

keep a neighbor for. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Is that door new?  That second door? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Yes, it is already – it is part of the original 

new addition. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Okay. 

 MR. ARANSKY: The right-hand door. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, was the addition approved without the deck? 
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 MR. ARANSKY: Yes.   

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Do we have any more questions for the 

applicant on this? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  Do you have anything else you’d like to say, Mr. 

Aransky? 

 MR. ARANSKY: Just hoping you’ll approve it so we can have a 

nice deck to sit on and watch the traffic. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Great!  Thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here in favor of this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone here opposing this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 This appeal is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6466A, application of Rha-Sheen Brown for a special 

exception for a transfer of used car sales/repair license under 

Sections 4.03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1223 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Lineberry Realty LLC in a B 

zone. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Madam Chair, this is one just approved last 

month.  But the owner decided not to go into partnership.  So, this 

individual would like to come in and file it under his name.  The 

stipulations would be the same if you want to transfer it. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. If I could have the person to speak in 

favor of this appeal state their name and address for the record, 

please. 

 MR. BROWN:  Hello.  Yes, my name is Rha-Sheen Brown.  I am 

the individual who is looking to get the appeal done.  As the 

gentleman just stated, it was approved previously.  That individual 

decided he did not want to open the shop and therefore, it opened the 

door for our organization to be able to come in and work in 

Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I am trying to find the stipulations from 

the last meeting.  Does anybody have those in front of them? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you read them? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure.  So, the was in August and there were seven 

items: 

 - No automotive work was to be done outside of the building. 

 - No cannibalized vehicles. 

 - No outside storage of equipment, parts or materials. 

 - No more than the number of designated vehicle spaces on the 

plan of record. Each vehicle for sale has to be in a designated spot. 

Nothing on the lawn in front. 

 _ Specified parking spaces are to be marked For Sale on the 

plan or highlighted. 

 - No advertising flags, banners, streamers, pennants, 

festoons, propellers, streamers, sandwich board signs that do not 

coincide with the regulations or similar devices of a carnival nature 

are to be displayed on site. 
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 - No gasoline is to be sold on site. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you be agreeable to those stipulations, as 

well? 

 MR. BROWN:  Yes.  We’re doing exactly the same thing.  We 

come from the same (inaudible).  We actually met with the original 

person (inaudible).  I cannot pronounce the Arabic (inaudible).  We 

actually met so we will be doing the same business, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you have no problems with the stipulations 

we just stated? 

 MR. BROWN:  No, Ma’am. Not at all. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Do we have any questions for the 

applicant from the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE: The site plan and everything is going to be the 

same? 

 MR. BROWN:  Yes.  Everything is the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE: To the applicant? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Will the previous site plan be the same?  No 

changes to the parking places, et cetera? 

 MR. BROWN:  No everything is the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have anything else for us?   Mr. Brown? 

 MR. BROWN:  I’m sorry. Say it again? 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have anything else you’d like to make the 

board aware of? 

 MR. BROWN:  No.  Just that we are looking forward to working 

in the City of Southington.  It’s closer to my home.  We are at a 

dealership presently in Waterbury.  So, it is going to be close to 

home and closer to the New Britain site. We are looking forward to 

doing a lot of work. 

 Southington is phenomenal with business.  People with business is 

known to be that way and we look forward to being able to contribute 

to a good, long lasting relationship with the City of Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Great. Thank you. 

 All right. We are going to see if anybody is here to speak in 

favor of this appeal? 
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 (No response) 

 Anybody here that opposes this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 All right.  If not, this appeal is closed. 

 Thank you very much, Mr. Brown. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6463A, application of Robert Zangrandi for a 4.6’ 

rear yard setback variance for an accessory structure (garage) under 

Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 25 North Summit 

Street, property of Robert Zangrandi& Jennifer Connors in an R-12 

zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I believe, Dave, that this applicant for Appeal 

6463A asked for a continuance. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, Madam Chair.  Also, can we ask for a 30-day 

extension for a time line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we need somebody to make that motion? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure. 

 MR. CABATA: Make a motion we grant a 30-day extension. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  We will grant them the 30-day extension. 

 

 

7:37 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6464A, application of Rachel A. Mayo for a 31.4’ 

front yard setback variance, 5.6’ side yard setback variance, lot 

coverage variance of 1.3%, 4.9’ rear yard setback variance, 4.9’ 

accessory structure setback variance for shed under Sections 2-

01.A.A.1, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the zoning Regulations, 27 Beecher Street, 

property of Odalys R. Padron in an R-12 zone. 

 Joseph LaPorte was reseated as Chair for this appeal with Ms. 

Novi being a regular board member. 

 

JOSEPH LAPORTE, assuming the Chair: 

 Mr. Cabata made a motion to approve Appeal 6464A.  I think they 

did a good job of reducing the overall coverage.  It went from 6 to 1 

percent.  I think what they have now affects the area better and I 

applaud them for going back and making a whole lot of changes just to 

make this fit better with the neighborhood than it did back in July. 

 Mr. Walowski said he felt it was a little bit overkill. 

 Motion passes 4 to 1 on a roll call vote with Mr. Walowski 

opposed. 
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ALICIA NOVI, resuming the Chair:  

 

 B. APPEAL  #6465A,  application of Ken & Lori Aransky for a 

68.8 sq.ft. area variance for a projection, 5.4’ front yard setback 

variance for a new porch under Sections 7A-00, 11-05.1 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 85 Foley Drive, property of Kenneth J. & Lori M. 

Aransky in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6465A.  Ms. Byrne 

seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. LaPorte likes the one that the porch extends to the two doors 

and not just the one door.  I like having one deck instead of two 

decks. 

 Mr. Walowski said his concern was that there was a building 

permit approved with no deck. Wouldn’t that have been the time to 

introduce the concept of the deck? 

 The Chair felt that even with --- we tried to look at the pull 

back for coverage and the front porch would become extremely small.  I 

don’t think it is an unreasonable request for the size.  They’d still 

have to come before us if they cut it to 5’. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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 C. APPEAL #6466A, application of Rha-Sheen Brown for a special 

exception for a transfer of used car sales/repair license under 

Sections 4.03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1223 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Lineberry Realty LLC in a B 

zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 6466A.  Mr. Cabata seconded.   

 Mr. Lavallee asked if that included the previous stipulations?   

Mr. LaPorte said yes, with the previous stipulations.  Mr. Cabata 

seconded with the previous stipulations. 

 

Discussion: 

 Nothing offered. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6463A, application of Robert Zangrandi for a 4.6’ 

rear yard setback variance for an accessory structure (garage) under 

Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 25 North Summit 

Street, property of Robert Zangrandi& Jennifer Connors in an R-12 

zone. 

 A 30-day extension was granted and the item continued during the 

public hearing portion of the meeting. 
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MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. Appeal of ZEO Decision – 34 Williams Street 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have to go off the record for this? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: No.  It’s a hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Paul Bedard is here, as well.  And, Rob Phillips, 

Planning Director. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Sorry, somebody is quite staticky.  I’ve 

never worked on one of these before.   

 MR. PHILLIPS: The best thing to do is to mute everybody except 

those who have to speak. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: So, do you want Paul to introduce it, Rob? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Its up to the two attorneys.  I’m not really sure 

what the process should be. 

 I mean, clearly it is a situation where they’re going to make a 

case and the commission can weigh all of the evidence. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: All right. I’ll just unmute the attorneys at this 

point.  It looks like Bryan is getting the feedback. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  I am getting a lot of feedback, I think, 

from Bryan.  I think it would be appropriate for Bryan to present the 

appeal for his client.  I am happy, of course, to not only weigh in 

with any legal questions but offer any input as it relates to, you 

know, my observations so far of this matter.  

 But certainly, hopefully we can get a better connection on Bryan 

and he can put forward his case particularly given that he has 

forwarded some materials to myself and the board earlier today.  I 

assume our material is what he wants to highlight for his argument 

tonight.  

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Good evening, everybody.  Bryan 

Meccariello on behalf of Ryle Builders, LLC. Ryle Builders is the 

record owner --- yup. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: One second. One second, Alicia.   Okay. 
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 THE CHAIR:  We are getting a lot of static when you speak.  

When you are unmuted, it is hard to hear you. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I am not muted.  

 THE CHAIR:  No.  (Inaudible) you’re on unmute. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Could I give you --- Attorney Meccariello, do you 

have a headset?  

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I do not 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Can I give you the call-in number, Bryan? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Is it on the Agenda? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  So, I will mute myself here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sorry.  It just sounds like something is being 

eaten. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Paul?  Attorney Bedard, this is all regular 

session, correct? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I have a procedural question.  Do we need to 

introduce people?  Do we need to --- no one gets sworn in or anything? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  Well, I think like any other hearing, Bryan 

will need to introduce the person appealing.  So, of course, in this 

case it’s Bryan for his client. 

 I’ll weigh in.   We went through, for those who recall, for 

another lot or another lot that was argued to be part of this parcel.  

We went through this --- (interference). 

 THE CHAIR:  You have to turn the volume off on the computer. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah, yah. Attorney Meccariello, you have to mute 

yourself on your computer.  We don’t need to see the video. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s not even the muting but the volume needs to 

be down.  Otherwise, we will get two feedbacks. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  There is no volume on right now.   

 THE CHAIR:  Right now.   

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Are we good? 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yes. 

 Would you like to introduce yourself and state the reason you are 

before us? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Thank you.  Once again, Bryan 

Meccariello on behalf of Ryle Builders, LLC.  Ryle Builders is the 

owner of the property address:  34 Williams Street. 

 You may recall that I was before the board back on August 27th of 

2019 when there was a public hearing for the same issue but with one 

of the three lots of record my client is claiming. And, then the vote 

by this board was on September 10th, 2019. 

 Subsequently, my client took administrative appeal which is 

pending in New Britain Superior Court.  However, there seemed to be 

confusion as to whether the appeal was for one lot of record or all 

three lots of record. 

 So, in order to afford the court some clarity and make sure we’re 

all on the same page, I asked Mr. Phillips to make a determination as 

to the two other lots of record that weren’t necessarily mentioned at 

the first hearing because we had one map showing one lot although 

there are three additional. 

 For background, it was five total lots of record.  The property 

address, currently there is two.  One is 34 Williams Street which has 

three lots of record attached to it. 

 Now, the other is 50 (five zero) William Street which has two. 

 And, those and the three I mentioned at 34 Williams collectively 

comprise the five lots of record which is really the basis of the 

appeal. 

 So, Attorney Bedard and I, we’re talking about preparing for the 

case and I think he was back before the board and maybe discussed this 

on some level with the board. And, maybe there is some 

misunderstanding as to how many lots really is Ryle Builders seeking. 

 So, it is a total of three.   And, that is the purpose of getting 

back before you because we then have to ---=if the decision is the 

same, we have to then take the two lots from Mr. Phillips’ 

determination denying the lots of record.  And, for the record, those 

are lots 36 and 37 tonight.  The previous was lot 40. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m confused.  I’m going to interrupt because 

last time you came before us, you presented, it was a question of 

whether lots were merged.  And, the question was whether they were 

merged when you bought them.  
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 Now, you are here to argue that they are separate again.  Whereas 

before, you were, argued, we found that the lots were merged and were 

not separate lots.   

 So, why are you now trying to come back and say, oh, no. There is 

like five of them.  I’m just trying to square the last argument with 

the current argument. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  That’s a fair question.  And, the 

members of the board right now may not have the benefit of the 

material that was submitted prior. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, I read that. You gave us before. It was 

written by a friend of mine’s father.  Yup. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  What was that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, uh, Judge Lavery.  It’s --- I know him.  

It’s, the case you gave us last time. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I’m not talking about the case.  I 

don’t know if --- okay.  I’ll put the relationship that you have with 

Judge Lavery aside for a moment.  I am not talking about the case.  I 

am talking about the map.  There is a map of record which was 1882.  

The R.L. Williams Map.  It showed the five lots of record that, you 

know, was the overall. 

 Of those five, there are three lots remaining.  And, they are not 

consecutive lots.  Of the five lots, there are two lots on one side of 

the existing house and one lot on the other side of the existing 

house.  And, again, that information is with the Planning Department. 

 The purpose of tonight and, you know, maybe it’s an act of 

futility, but it is to make sure that the case is right so when we go 

to Superior Court the Judge, because I guess there is some 

misinterpretation of whether it was actually one lot or three lots.  

It’s always been three lots that my client is seeking. 

 Now, getting to the issue of merger, that was the reason for Mr. 

Phillips denial.  The purpose of the case I submitted today is not for 

substantive purposes.  The purpose of the case, and for the record it 

is:  Copperham vs. Montville.  It stands for the proposition that the 

zoning enforcement officers throughout a town need to be consistent 

and need to be even and fair in the interpretation of the regulations. 

 I also submitted tonight a map of a similar piece of property, 

similar map, that there was no denial.  In fact, that map was approved 

by the ZEO.  Same as I was asking for my client’s map to be approved 

by the ZEO. 

 Both maps predated the enactment of the zoning regulations.  They 

both show lots of record.  I’m just trying to get my head around the 
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reason why there is a difference between that particular development 

and my client’s piece of property. 

 I can walk you through it, if you like.  Because the proposition 

of the case says that um --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I read the case.  And, I have a question.  I’m 

very, I’m still confused because I remember the last time you came 

before us, the argument then was that they are separate.  We argued 

that they had been merged when they were sold to you as one. 

 Now, this time you are trying to reargue that they’re separate 

again.  I’m just not following your scope to be made here that now you 

have three separate lots when before, the last time you were before 

us, you were trying to separate them out because they had been sold to 

you as a single parcel. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, if you look at --- okay.  If you 

recall correctly, and let’s start from the very beginning.  Let’s 

start with 1882.  With the map of R.L. Williams.   

 Then we have to go to – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Can I finish?  It’s difficult to go 

back and forth with this.   So, um, yah, oh, you’ve got to walk out to 

the hallway.  Sorry.  I am in an office and those lights ---- 

 So, um, we start with the premise that there is a map that 

predates zoning showing lots of record.  And, on that map, there is 

five lots that were comprising --- I am assuming it was both 34 

Williams and 50 --- I’m sorry.  Thirty-four Williams and 50 Matthews. 

 Now, you have to understand, 50 Matthews is a house already 

built, not owned by my client, and it sits squarely on two of the five 

nonconforming lots.  

 The remaining three nonconforming lots is really what we are 

seeking to be deemed lots of record so a zoning permit can be issued. 

 So, when my client bought the property, he ended up filing --- 

and again, this is in the record prior – it’s a property survey map 

depicting proposed lot division.  And, on that map, it carves out 50 

Matthews and it leaves 34 Williams and it clearly shows on that map 

that there are only two lots that show --- and again, it is for 

recording purposes, only.   It doesn’t constitute a subdivision. 

 So, the two lots is what I think where this confusion was when 

the lawsuit was filed.  Are they looking for one lot?   Because right 

now there is one lot clearly.  It’s an excess lot.  So, there is no 

issue.   
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 It’s a matter of there is three total lots.  I think the 

confusion was and maybe the interpretation of the pleadings and how I 

framed the appeal, it shows as if there is only two being sought.   

There was always three being sought.  And, that’s why we are trying to 

kind of clean up the record, if you will.  Because we then the Judge 

to determine and hear the case based on what it is that the Appellant 

here is seeking.  And, it is clearly three lots. 

 So, the case today that I brought in, stands simply for the 

proposition that you have to be consistent in the interpretation of 

the regulations. And, if there is a zoning enforcement officer that 

will sign off on a map like Mr. Phillips predecessor, Ms. Savage did, 

you have to look at her actions and there is no --- she didn’t deny it 

based on lots of record, you know, because there is a merger theory.  

That was done subsequently by Mr. Phillips. 

 So, but my question and my client’s question is well, if it’s not 

done evenly, fairly, consistently what is the difference?   I don’t 

see the difference other than --- I guess I don’t see the difference.  

And, that’s the really the purpose of this. 

 So, I don’t want to do anything other than just kind of --- if 

recalling for these three board members my client’s position at the 

previous meetings, hearings, I should say.  There is nothing new here.   

 We, Attorney Bedard and I felt this was the best way to go so we 

have a clear record with the Superior Court. 

 Now, with this new denial, of course, this issue on whether or 

not the ZEO’s determination was consistent --- you know, your board 

actually makes a de novo determination of issues before without any 

deference to the action of the CEO, or the ZEO, in this case. 

 But now we have to look at is it being applied consistently.  

And, it’s proper for this board to ask Mr. Phillips is this --- you 

know, these aren’t run of the mill types of requests.  I don’t think 

these requests come often.  I’ve had, I’ve been involved with two of 

them so far, this being the second one. 

 The first one was approved. And, again, I am going back and 

saying well, why was that approved and this wasn’t approved?   We 

still have the underlying types of maps and all that stuff.  

Everything predated zoning.  And, in those cases the lots that are 

nonconforming were all owned together by the same property owner.  

Similar to the one: 251 Meriden Avenue, which I referred to tonight. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, Bryan, I think it might be important 

to your point and you know for the board’s benefit, you know, these 

are looked at de novo, and although we are referencing you know, the 

hearings on September 10, 2019 and then the vote – I’m sorry.  The 

hearing on August 27, 2019 and then the vote on September 10, 2019 
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regarding another portion of the parcel, we need to look at the most 

recent denial and analyze it.  Right?   

 And, it is only appropriate for the board, despite those prior 

hearings and despite the underlying case, um, to ask questions in that 

regard.  So, I think the same questions, you know, and the same 

analysis should be applied.   

 You know, for instance, some of you may recall that some of the 

case law presented and I think, Bryan, one of the primary cases that 

was presented on behalf of your client was the Laurel Beach 

Association vs. Milford Zoning Board of Appeals case.  And, in that 

case it talked about two situations where merger may occur.  One being 

in the absence of a change in zoning regulations you look at the 

intent of the parties and the other being, more on point in a case 

like Southington, where merger may be found to exist by operation of 

law when a town changes zoning regulations as we did and we enacted, 

you know, the current regs back in May of 1957. 

 So, those are concepts that may need to be explored tonight.  

Some of those on the board, you know, may have recollection or 

opinions already in that regard. Others may be finding this all to be 

foreign because it is the first time you are hearing it.  But again, 

it is de novo.  So, it is appropriate to explore the application, 

question the application, the denial and have an appropriate 

discussion on the record one way or the other, regardless of what the 

decision is tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Paul?  Isn’t it correct that if a lot or lots are 

sold as one parcel and taxes are paid on those lots as a single 

parcel, that can be taken into account for merger?  Because if they 

kept them separate (inaudible). 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  If you look at some of the questions that 

you would explore, so, these lots, um, for lack of a better label, you 

could call them paper lots if you go way back in time, right?  They 

weren’t separately recorded parcels prior to the enactment of our 

zoning regulations in May of 1957.  So, what happened was they were 

merged by operation of law.  Now, in viewing that, to your point, 

there are different factors you can look at. 

 For instance, were these lots taxed separately or as one parcel.  

That’s a question you could ask of counsel for the applicant. 

 When the lots were acquired.  If a lot of time went by and they 

were a certain status when the lots were acquired by the current 

owner.  Again, were they taxed separately or as one parcel. 

 Since acquiring the parcel, did the applicant do anything to 

change that parcel.  In this case, we know he carved out --- he carved 

out a couple of lots.  He carved out 38 and 39 and put a house on it 
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so now we have this kind of phone handle shaped lot.  Again, the 

applicant carved that out and it might be argued that there is a 

hardship to some degree, but due to what was done on the applicant’s 

part when it was carved out.  Again, it left an oddly shaped lot. 

 So, these are factors that we can look at.  No one factor is 

necessarily all encompassing and determinate, if you will.  Yah, 

absolutely.  These are questions that need to be asked and understood 

by everyone to be able to make an informed decision tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I it my understanding --- oh, go ahead.  

Erica?  You go first. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Thank you.  So, my question was, I was reviewing, 

Paul, I was reviewing the letter that you supplied for us on the 

opinion of the appeal of the ZEO’s decision back in 2019.   

 I guess my first question is:  Do you still stand by everything 

that you said in that opinion letter? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  I do. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Okay.  So, I just wanted to make sure because to 

be honest, I found to be the clearest outline of this whole --- 

everything that is happening.  So, I appreciate that.  I know that 

lawyers don’t always write in the clearest fashion possible.  So, I 

did appreciate the follow up. 

 My question there is:  If as part of this process we re being 

asked to weigh the consistency and fairness of the zoning enforcement 

officer, are we going to have the opportunity to see a similar legal 

opinion on why the decision was made for those lots on Meriden Avenue.  

We are being asked to make or render a judgment on whether the ZEO, 

understanding that it was a different individual and it wasn’t Rob who 

was the ZEO at the time. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  It was.  It was. 

 MS. BYRNE:  Oh, he was?   Okay.  It was the same person or a 

different person? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No, Mr. Phillips signed off on the, on 

the map.  He was, Rob correct me if I’m wrong, he was the one that I 

assumed approved it because it’s on record, the map.  So, there is no 

difference between what my client was requesting.  

 And, to your point Commissioner, Member Byrne, we’re also --- in 

my prior presentation there were two other lots of record 

determinations which are part of the record, as well.  Consistency –-- 

 MS. BYRNE:  Those were presented --- those were presented to 

us as other examples of similar things.  It wasn’t in the line of the 

argument of the zoning enforcement officer’s fairness or consistency.  



Zoning Board of Appeals – September 22, 2020 
 

29 
 

It was kind of a prior examples as part of our charge as a non-

precedent setting board. 

 So, my question to Paul is or to staff in general is:  I mean, I 

wouldn’t feel comfortable making a determination about the fairness or 

consistency without understanding the thought process that went behind 

approving the previous one and understanding the similarities and 

differences. 

 So, I don’t know if that is something that we can expect to 

receive prior to making a determination on this. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  You know, that is certainly a fair 

question.  I’ll say right off the top, you know, in looking at the 

materials that relates to that approval an only having seen them this 

afternoon for the first time, I don’t have beyond the current warranty 

deed and the names on the map, I don’t have, for instance, something 

that would be important to really understand why that was granted or 

possibly why it should not have been.  I don’t have a chain of title 

or anything to that effect.  That’s fair question and frankly to 

provide that opinion, I would need a bit more information about that 

property and the history leading up to that, but that is certainly, of 

course, information that can be produced. 

 THE CHAIR:  Paul?  I have a question.  I would also like to 

know where in this timeline the carving out of the two pieces that 

were sold separately as a house, where that falls.  Because that could 

obviously differentiate the two.  Your client if they went ahead and 

carved it before, it provides a different fact scenario than Lovely 

Development where they --- it seemed everything was split at the same 

time.  I’d like a little more information on that, as well. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, Bryan, you might be able to speak to 

this as I pull up the chain of title.  But I know that your client 

took ownership of this parcel in 2005.  I think it was a number of 

years afterwards that that center piece was carved out.  Is that 

correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yah.  The map is dated, um, September 

23, 2008. That was the map.  And, that was included in the initial 

presentation, as well as the 251 Meriden Avenue.  I mentioned that in 

my prior presentation on this. I didn’t have the latest map with “this 

is not a subdivision” on it.  The typical stamp of recording purposes, 

only. 

 And, again, the point I am just making tonight --- and I did 

allude to the previous, is I just don’t understand the difference 

between the three that were done in the same timeframe as my client’s.  

And, the 251 Meriden was clearly signed off afterwards. 
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 What ---unless there is something I’m missing and maybe Paul, in 

the chain of title, there is a lot of activity.  There’s easements, 

there is cross easements, there is deeds going back and forth.  There 

was a lot of work on that 251.  But that still doesn’t --- acquiring 

land and things just doesn’t – um, um, conform the nonconforming lots 

or record in that case.  

 You clearly had rear lots and you need three and a half times the 

size.  And, it is certainly not the (inaudible). 

 THE CHAIR:  But did they carve out and sell prior to --- I 

mean, I would like you to rectify for me the carving out by your 

client and creating this odd shaped lot scenario by selling two lots, 

with a house on it, to what this  might, why this is still the same as 

Lovely was just a giant square and they didn’t carve out part and sell 

it and then try and subdivide the rest.   

 I am very confused as to how you are like they are completely the 

same where they may not be. There are differences.  You know, there 

can be, you know, the fact he sold part of it is a difference. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  And, to that point, the question my 

client previously had Steve Giudice from Harry Cole prepare a map 

which Mary Savage signed off on.  Clearly on that map, it shows two 

house footprints and at that point in time, I’m assuming if everything 

is going to be applied the same back then it would not have been 

signed or initialed to allow the recording of that map. 

 Because that 50 Mathews, so in theory if they all merged, Mary 

Savage should not even have signed off on that particular map of my 

client. 

 So, the theory of merger, the doctrine of merger and lots of 

record, it is just not consistent and that’s where I have an issue 

with particular, well, the denial, if you will. 

 And, Paul, we can clear the record up and Rob is here.  The 

denial just really came in the form of an email. I think it was just 

Paul and I decided, Rob make the decision.  If you are going to 

approve, obviously there is no issue any more.  But if you are going 

to deny it which is consistent with your prior action, then that’s 

fine. 

 I think just for the record there is not a letter.  There’s an 

email.  And, that email was actually, again, just so we have clarity 

on the record, was August 20th, 2020.  And, I say that because we took 

a timely appeal to your board and that is what is required under the 

statute. 
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 So, getting back to, we have to get to the beginning of each lot, 

the property.  Both properties, my client’s and the Lovely property, 

maps predate zoning. 

 It was owned by one group of people. 

 My client’s property was owned by a lot of people.  Different 

estates.  In fact, there were two separate deeds which is required.  

Two separate deeds.  One for lots 36,37, 38 & 39, which is 50 Matthews 

and 34 Williams.   Then there was a separate deed for 40, Lot 40, 

which is what we’re calling 40 Matthews, which is the lot to the south 

if you are looking at the map that is on the record. 

 So, that’s the genesis of each.  You have to look at it.  So, I 

don’t know the analysis and I wasn’t there when whoever on behalf of 

Lovely said, you know, can you please sign off on this.  I don’t know 

what was there.   

 It is pretty clear from the public record that it’s the same 

situation. Lots existing prior, maps existing prior and then ownership 

afterwards.   

 Again, that with the other two I mentioned previous and those are 

both on Prosperity Court. Milo Development did one and Peter Borchard 

did another one. Those are all --- I think those actually came after 

my client --   do you remember? 

 THE CHAIR:  I am confused with how you then square in the 

carving out 38 and 39, those.  And, then saying I want to break up 

what is left into different lots. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Okay.  The house was already built. It 

was built in 1900.  We didn’t build a house on that and say --- okay.  

So, we had to carve out because if that were the case, the person who 

bought 50 Matthews Street, and they are no longer there, they would 

have owned the lot on the south side and the two lots on the north 

side.  So that was the purpose. 

 And, when my client in, the intent was never to just have the 

remaining properties merge, because if you look at it, there is a 

utility easement that goes behind the lot, 50,and that utility 

easement was put in because the house built down there, you need to 

get easements for the utilities coming off of Williams.  It wasn’t 

going to be over at Matthews. 

 Some of you guys may not have the map for actual points of 

reference, but that was the intention. 

 You know, we were obviously happy.  At that point, we thought all 

systems go.  There is not going to be an issue.  And, then when my 

client went in to apply for a building permit, or actually a zoning 
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permit, 34 Williams, the end unit, um, it was kind of put on hold and 

we were back to the board here.  

 We applied for a variance and then when the lot of record issue 

came up and that was brought by former Commissioner or former board 

member, Matt O’Keefe, and then that was involved in one of the ones I 

mentioned in my previous lots of record on Prosperity. 

 So, I am just wondering, it just seems like it’s not, it wasn’t 

consistent between those other approvals and my client’s denial. 

 And, that is what I am bringing up as an issue on this appeal and 

it is going to merge with the other appeals. 

 And, Paul, I may be doing a disservice with describing the 

procedural part of it but, I think it is to get, to get this board to 

see how affirming it, denying it, reversing, modifying it, whatever of 

Rob’s latest decision and then we can go and finish our business in 

Superior Court. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, Bryan, do you think it is appropriate 

to kind of --- for someone to motion to call in the record from August 

27th of last year and September 10th?  Because again, although this is a 

de novo, we keep going back to, you know, Lot 40 and what actually, 

you know, started the administrative appeal.  But it is, a lot of 

these issues are overlapping and I think it would be helpful for 

anyone who has not reviewed the record or maybe wasn’t on this board 

at that time to understand that record. 

 But also, just to clear up, you know, we talked about the 

separate deeds. Again, there is a lot to follow, I think, for some 

people here.  But when your client acquired the property in 2005, it 

was on a single deed, right?  Is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No.  It was – therae were, well, 

without taking too much time, there was a quit claim, a warranty, 

administratrix deed, minimum three.  I am looking at it right now. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  But he took ownership on one deed, is that 

correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Oh, I’m sorry.  Okay.  Yes, yes. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  And, then I think until you carved it out, 

until it was carved out a few years later, it was taxed as a single 

parcel, right? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes.  Same thing as 251 Meriden Avenue 

which this is why I’m trying to get my head around it. 

 So, nothing is different in that respect.  One deed, current 

ownership, tax bill.                          
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 THE CHAIR:  But you did carve it.  You carved it as two 

parcels.  And, you sold part of it.  So, there is a difference and I 

am stuck with that difference. 

 But I am going to let Erica ask her question.  Go head. 

 MS. BYRNE:  No, um, my question was for you, Madam Chair or 

staff: What is it that we are trying to make a determination on this 

evening as part of this process? 

 THE CHAIR:  I think we are being asked to determine if they 

are three separate lots which, if the original hearing comes back in, 

it was a question of is it one lot.  That’s --- I feel we are being 

asked to make a determination we weren’t asked to make originally. 

 I’m going to go to Ted and then I am going to come to Steve.  He 

had his hand up first Ted? 

 MR. CABATA: I was, along Erica’s line, I am trying to 

understand what we actually are being asked.  Are we being asked to 

determine how many lots Rob or staff determined at one point that we 

voted on?  Are we voting on whether or not it matches what other 

decisions were that Rob made? 

 Like, part of that to me feels like that is what our court system 

is for.  They look at the Minutes we had and make that determination 

based off what Paul and Mr. Meccariello present. 

 If we need to clarify what our definition of a lot was, that’s 

fine. But that should be a simple it’s this or that and let the 

Appeals Court take care of the rest from here. 

 Or the attorneys continue to discuss within the court system of 

what the next steps would be. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Let me see if I can do a better job at 

this.  The first appeal was for only one lot.  So, my client applied 

for a zoning permit for Lot 40 Matthews Street. And, that’s only one 

of the five nonconforming lots that exists.  

 My client, he applied for one and it was denied. But that didn’t 

deny the other two lots, the remaining properties. 

 So, when my client applied for a building permit for the other 

property, if Mr. Phillips approved, if he granted that zoning permit, 

he could have created a nonconforming legal lot because Lot 40 would 

have been remaining.  So that’s the difference. 

 This all started because a zoning permit was applied for for one 

of five nonconforming lots, Lot 40.  It was denied.   And, as Paul and 

I talked and we kind of agreed, we can’t go and finish Superior Court 

yet because the Judge is going to say, wait.  That’s only the one lot. 
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 Now, we needed Mr. Phillips to make a decision on the remaining 

property which is two of the lots of record, the other two.  And, 

we’re calling them 34 Williams for now.  But if he approved only that 

zoning permit which did not include 40, he wouldn’t approve it because 

he would be therefore leaving a piece of property that doesn’t meet 

the current zoning regulations.   

 Our position is it doesn’t meet the current. That’s correct 

because it is a legally nonconforming lot. 

 Hopefully, that cleared it up. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: You said I was going to be able to talk. So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. Your turn. 

 MR. WALOWSKI: So, this is a question to you, as well as staff.  

The way I’m understanding it is the attorney is asking us for 

consistency as well as the zoning enforcement officer. However, his 

argument seems to be inconsistent. 

 The way I understand, from the beginning it was one lot and now 

he wants three. So, am I understanding that correct? 

 Your argument seems to be inconsistent. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No, no --- 

 MR. WALOWSKI:  Let me finish, please. You’ve had the floor 

for quite a bit. 

 In terms of, you know, it seems like you are trying to shape the 

argument to fit your case.  That’s my interpretation right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  I feel the same way, Steve.  I’m feeling like you 

are trying to push us into giving you what you want for the 

administrative appeal. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No.  This, I – I could have like not 

even presented anything.  You could have just said we agreed with Mr. 

Phillips which you guys have the right to do. 

 But you have to understand.  I think everyone’s missing the 

point. The very first appeal my client took to your board was for one 

lot:  40 Matthews Street.  We can only appeal what has been denied. 

 Mr. Phillips denied that zoning permit for that one nonconforming 

lot. 

 Now, we took the appeal and, in my appeal, I said if he is going 

to determine that one, he has to determine the other two that are 

remaining in this property. 
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 So, we then said, why don’t we have Mr. Phillips make a 

determination as to the other application my client made and that is 

what he did.  He said there’s nothing new here, I am going to deny it. 

 So now we can then take both denials, one is already appealed, 

take the other one, have to appeal it, file a separate action, 

consolidate the case, and then try them all at once. 

 THE CHAIR:   okay, --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  So, that’s why there is --- I’m not 

trying to fit a narrative there. I’m trying to make sure that when the 

Superior Court Judge looks at this case, he’s going to say, okay.  

What about the remaining land of your client?  And, that is what 

tonight is all about. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, are you asking us to make a decision based on 

only the two remaining lots so that you can then ask them to mark the 

two cases at court?  Or are you asking us to make a determination on 

all three lots so you can then merge them at court?   What are you 

asking for exactly?  What, procedurally.  Give me the procedure. Not a 

story.  

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Perhaps, you have counsel and I don’t 

want to be confrontational.  It’s a pretty simple process.  There is 

the denial of two lots of record that are before you tonight.  I can’t 

ask you to go back and change your mind because there is already an 

appeal on the first of the three lots of record. 

 This is to clear the deck to clean up the matters. To make sure 

that, you know, this court understands there are three lots at play.   

 There is the one from the first one and there’s two. 

 Maybe this is confusing because, you know, we got three out of 

five. We’re talking numbers and addresses that doesn’t exist. But you 

have to understand there is a purpose here for doing this.  And, that 

is so that we can have the court fully adjudicate the matter based on 

everything, including the inconsistency in the application of the 

decisions based on the regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, Dave. 

 (Pause) 

 Dave Lavallee? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, I’m just going to ask Paul if this is part 

of the record for court. I mean, is this something you want to table 

now to get that background information?  Because the actual appeal is 

the appeal of the zoning officer’s decision.  So, what does this 

commission need to either uphold or overturn that? 
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 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  Sure.  And, it was hit upon earlier, but 

based upon, and you know, Erica, to go back to your initial question a 

few minutes ago. 

 So, the two scenarios laid out, it would be that first scenario, 

right?  We had the denial of Lot 40.  This is now addressing the land 

on the other side of the house of what the applicants are arguing are 

lots 36 and 37. 

 But again, tonight we have an argument about consistency.  

Whereas, when we were here last time it was more about case law and 

other factors. And, we’ve got an example that has been presented for 

contrasting purposes as it relates to consistency and we don’t really 

have enough information about 251 Meriden Avenue for those who are 

sitting here tonight to make a confident decision. 

 So, it may make sense to table this to table this where we can 

present, you know, not just from me, you know, whether it’s in the 

form of an opinion or a chain of title but even potentially for the 

applicant for everyone’s benefit.  Further flush out the argument as 

to why this is or is not consistent with 251 Meriden Avenue.  It may 

make sense. 

 Because again, if we make a decision regardless of where it goes, 

we need a basis for that decision and it sounds like we are lacking 

some information in that regard. 

 MR. CABATA: If I may?  Based off what Paul just said, I’d 

like to table this and let him get more info on 581 (sic) Meriden 

Avenue.  Let me write up, if he wants to come to the next meeting, I’d 

prefer he wrote something up for us to review based off his findings, 

but I am not comfortable going any farther until I hear the other side 

of the coin of what Attorney Bedard thinks and what the history is and 

what he has found from his analysis. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do I have a second on that? 

 MR. WALOWSKI: Second. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Can I --- Paul, since you are doing the 

research, the other two determinations or that, yah determinations 

would be valuable to the board as well.  That’s 15,21, 23 & 25 

Prosperity Court.  I’ll send this to you in the morning. 

 As well as 20 & 24 Prosperity Court.  Those are all similar 

decisions that were consistently made regarding lots of record.  I’ll 

send you those addresses again.   

 That, together with the 231 (sic) Meriden Avenue, which would 

give this board a nice timeframe in terms of how lots of record are 

determined and the interpretation and the application of the statute. 
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 THE CHAIR:  And, Bryan?  I would like to suggest in the 

future, I mean we were just sent in some papers and a legal opinion. 

There was nothing sent to us about why we needed to read them.  What 

we needed to read them for.  We were just provided evidence with no 

background. And, you did that the last time, as well, when you gave us 

a giant stack of highlighted legal arguments in the middle of a 

hearing and we then had to take time to review them because it didn’t 

make sense the first day. 

 So, if you are to send us something like that, maybe some context 

next time around what you are sending us and why you are sending it. 

 MS. BYRNE:  And, page numbers. 

 THE CHAIR:  Page numbers, as well. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The public hearing wasn’t opened yet 

and --- and if we were all in person I’d come and give you exhibits 

and go through the exhibits and all of that.  Like we did the last 

time. 

 To do it in advance, there’s always going to be something 

supplemental.  I sent it today.  And, I apologized to Dave for sending 

it late to get to you guys. But really it is just information that is 

all a public record. 

 And, again, the case law was simply just the proposition of 

interpreting and applying the regulation fairly, consistently and 

evenly.  So, nothing new here. 

 And, again, Paul, I will send you the addresses so if you want to 

--- not to, you know, put any more work on your desk. 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  No. Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Do I have a second to table? 

 MS. BYRNE:  Yes.  Steve was the second. I am wondering 

because I don’t believe we did make a motion to include the 

information from August (inaudible) of those ZBA meetings.  We didn’t, 

right?  Make a motion, yet? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think we did. 

 Do I have a motion for that?  

 MS. BYRNE:  I will make a motion to introduce the information 

into the record for tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do I have a second?  

 MR. CABATA: Second. 
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 THE CHAIR:  All right. Ted is the second.  So, we will 

introduce that in, as well. 

 So, we will table this for some more research and arguments on 

either side.  We do ask that anything that comes forward in the way of 

large documents have page numbers so we can read through them with 

ease and no where we left off if you are reading them on a cell phone. 

 Yes? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: We had a second. Did you do an all-in favor as 

well? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  All in favor of tabling this until we 

can get some background from both attorneys. 

 (Passed on a majority voice vote.) 

 That is approved.  Do I need a roll call or just voice vote, 

Dave? 

 I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I think a voice vote is fine.  Paul, do you 

agree? 

 ATTORNEY BEDARD:  I agreed. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, do I have an all-in favor of including the 

notes from August 27th and September 10th? 

 (Passed on a majority voice vote) 

 Those are included, as well. 

 All right.  We will continue this to our next meeting which is --

- 

 MS. BYRNE:  Two weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  The sixth? 

 MS. BYRNE:  Oh, my birthday.  No, we don’t, wait --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Hold on.  October 14th, I’m sorry.  October 14th.  

A Wednesday because of the holiday.   

 We will see you all on October 14th and we look forward to 

receiving all of your submissions. 

 Okay.  That is for the Miscellaneous/Old Business. 

 Do I have --- or do we have any other Miscellaneous/Old Business, 

Dave for next meeting? 

 MR. LAVALLE: I believe we have one more. 
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 THE CHAIR:  That’s right.  New Business.    Do we have any 

new business for next meeting?  One. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. Do I have a motion to adjourn? 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

  Mr. Cabata made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Walowski 

seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:27 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

  Alicia Novi, Chair 

 

 


